
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

Meeting held – 25th January 2011
Present:
Councillor Edwards (Chair)


Councillors Marks, Talbot and West.
10.RD.29
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors. Bain, Derbyshire and Hollobone. Councillor Marks was acting as substitute for Councillor Derbyshire. 
10.RD.30
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 20th October 2010 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

10.RD.31
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
10.RD.32
INITIAL BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR GENERAL FUND, HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT AND CAPITAL PROGRAMME (A1)


Members of the Committee received a report which requested them in their scrutiny role, to consider the Council’s draft budget proposals and submit any comments back to the Council’s Executive for consideration at its meeting on 16th February 2011. To assist members in their consideration of this matter, members received a presentation relating to the key issues, and were also referred to the budget report that the Executive had considered at its meeting on 19th January 2011.

Members noted the key issues of the report in terms of the current financial year’s projected outturn, the situation in terms of the budget in 2011/12 relating to the Housing Revenue Account, the Capital Programme and the General Fund in context of the Council’s budget delivery framework, and the impact on the medium term in the context of savings required, likely changes to the Government’s funding system and other considerations such as the Council’s agreed budgetary principles and strategies, and the impact of these on service delivery. Members were also informed of the anticipated service pressures that the Council would need to consider in respect of its 2011/12 draft budget as a result of an increase in demand against a likely decrease in income, in terms of
· Concessionary Fares

· Homelessness

· Utilities Costs

· Development Control, Building Control and Land Charges

· Car Parking


Members were further appraised of the budgetary framework agreed by the Council’s Executive in May 2010 to help it prepare for the 2011/12 budget cycle and also for the medium and longer term. They were further informed of the impact of the Government’s Grant Settlement on this framework, and were provided with high level details of the effect on the Council’s finances as a result. It was noted that the budget gap was £519,000 as a result of this, and members were given options to consider for closing the gap, namely
· Concessionary Travel Discretionary Element over £120,000
· New Homes Bonus (currently estimated at £230,000 for 2011/12)
· An anticipated rise in Planning Fees from 1/4/2011 estimated to bring in £75,000

· Use of balances to the tune of £100,000 (remaining within the terms of its ‘Golden Rules’)

Members noted that all of the above had some element of risk    associated with them, 

Members also noted that the Government’s intention to introduce a new funding structure for local government for the years 2013/14 onwards and its potential impact.
Members of the committee thanked the officers for the clear and comprehensive presentation of a complex subject and also congratulated the officers on the accuracy of the forecasting and  financial principles which had proved to serve the council well.

In their consideration of the report, members raised the following items :

· The Council should continue to lobby the Government  along with other authorities in respect of the Core Element of the Concessionary Travel Grant on the grounds of the Government’s actions being against the principles of natural justice

· The Council should review its lobbying practices in other areas as it might prove to be fruitless as finance would simply not be available to be gained from this, although it was noted that this often related simply to the Council getting its fair share

· Examination of the Council’s property portfolio

· Increase of Burial and Cremation Charges

· Revenue from Business rates being returned to local authorities

· Pressurising central government to change the system for financing Housing Benefit and Council Tax Benefits if appropriate

· The value and impact of any rise in the Council Tax in terms of the Governments financial settlement and the benefits of a 0% rise
· The impact of borrowing in the current financial climate, and the need for it to be prudential and in respect of sustainable projects

· The impact of efficiencies in terms of staffing and staff related costs and the practices for achieving these at Kettering in terms of involving the staff themselves

· The use of balances as a ‘smoothing’ mechanism in the short term was supported but was felt to be unsustainable in the medium and long term

· The importance of the procedures that were in place in maintaining productivity, morale and motivation was key 
RESOLVED  that the above comments be submitted to the Council’s Executive for consideration at its meeting on 16th February 2011.
10.RD.33
POLLING PLACE AND POLLING DISTRICT REVIEW (A2)

Members received a report that notified them of the above review as required by the Electoral Administration Act 2006. In their discussion on this items, members considered the following :
· The use of schools as polling stations and the issues surrounding that

· The use of Community Centres

· The notification of polling places on Poll Cards by way of maps

· The use of Churches as Polling Stations

· The use of Supermarkets as polling stations and the issues surrounding that initiative which made it problematic
· The identification of an alternative site for some of the polling districts whose electors voted currently at St Andrews Church Room

· The use of transport for elderly voters who lived some distance from polling stations

· The use of new premises for polling at the 2010 General Election

· The impact of development on polling districts, places and stations
RESOLVED  that the above comments be noted.
10.RD.34
WORK PROGRAMME (A3)
Members received a copy of the Committee’s Work programme. It was noted that the next meeting of the Committee would be its final one before the Council Elections, and therefore it was hoped that all outstanding items on the work programme would be on the agenda, possibly along with an item linked to the budget in respect of prioritisation.
It was further noted that the deferred Task and Finish Group items included on the work programme were still valid and relevant and were likely to be considered for inclusion in the work programme of the new Committee in the new municipal year.
It was also agreed to provide an update on actions emanating from the Education Task and Finish Group for the next meeting.

RESOLVED
that the above be noted.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8:55pm)

Signed ……………………………………..

Chair
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